
   

Crossing latest… a recent East Hanney Parish Council meeting was the 

opportunity for folk to have their say on the proposed A338 pedestrian crossing. 
Good news!... All attending were in favour. No one objected to the additional lights 
that will be required, and the loss of some of the long hedge wasn’t even men-
tioned. The message is loud and clear...it’s now time to get on with it. Being the 
eternal optimist that I am, I’ve taken some encouragement from a recent statement 
by a very senior person within Oxford County Council, who said recently     “…..it is 
important that this crossing is implemented as soon as possible.”  Hear hear! 

Number 521 May 2019 

Hanney News 

Our Community Shop needs help with the so
-called ‘milk and bread run’. This is a trip, made 3 
times a week, on a rota basis, to the Co-op in Grove, 
where bread, milk and savoury stuff...pies, sausage 
rolls, scotch eggs etc. are collected, brought back to 
the shop, priced and put on the shelves. Each trip 
takes about 1 hour and currently volunteers ‘do’ a 
turn about once every 4 - 6 weeks. It’s very flexible 
and all of us involved help each other with covering 
someone’s turn if they are unavailable. If you can 
help, or to find out more, please contact Ray 
Woodyear on 01235 868015 

Hanney Royal  
British Legion 

 

Sat 11th May  
8pm 

£1 per person,  
No maximum per 

team. 
A little something 

for everyone 

Election time in Hanney  
Local elections are to be held here on 2nd May, but only for 
our District Councillors. Sadly there were fewer candidates 
than there are places for our Parish Councillors, so an 
election is not necessary. (Apparently, this is the situation in 
70% of the parishes of Oxfordshire.) Good news in one sense 
though, since the PCs have to fund their elections and they 
can cost over £2,000.  
There are District Council elections to vote in - three 
candidates here….Conservative, Lib Dem and UKIP. 
Meantime, we say goodbye to four Parish Councillors and to 
the four new ones we wish the very best of luck. 
Huge thanks must go to the retiring Councillors who’ve 
finally hung up their rock’n’roll shoes...Jim Triffitt and Judy 
Long from East Hanney, and Chris Surman and Kay Sayers 
from West Hanney. Between them they have notched up over 
55 years of voluntary service as councillors! Amazing. 

“It’s alright, I’ve got the milk!” 
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Editorial 

It’s ‘Hey nony nony nos’ time again as we 
reach the merry month of May - an 
excuse for some to dance round a pole 
holding a bit of ribbon. Jaunty Jilly - see 
her article on page 10 about the new 
’Guide to Hanney’ I’ve put together - tells 
me she enjoys a bit of dancing round a 
pole whatever the month! 
Now, it's exactly 4 years ago that I edited 
my first issue of the illustrious mag you 
hold in your hand...or maybe it's wedged 
between the toast rack and the Weetabix   
on your kitchen table as breakfast is 
hungrily devoured prior to another day 
of madness? Whatever, doesn’t time fly 
when you’re enjoying yourself, and 
thanks for continuing to read it! 
There’s a newish player in the ongoing 
saga of the so-called ‘Abingdon 
Reservoir’...another water company, this 
one called Affinity. (Sounds like the 
name of one of the teams in Lord Sugar’s 
monumentally silly TV show ‘The 
Apprentice’ - a ‘must watch’ here at HN 
Global HQ.)  Read all about it here on 
GARD’s website:  
www.abingdonreservoir.org.uk 
Artsweek  always happens in May - 
details are on page 4, and we do have 
some talented folk around so worth 
checking it out...easily done online. 
A quick skip to page 10 and you can read 
the final chapter of the long running 
‘Spannergate’ saga. There’s also a 
slightly surreal snap to go with this very 
surreal tale. 
A quick mention if I may of a great night 
down at the Black Horse last month with 
the rocking ‘Faith Healers’, (see the pic) 
Hanney’s very own beat combo par 
excellence. They graciously allowed me 
to guest with them on a couple of 
ditties...great fun! Landlady Nicola puts  

on many events worth supporting - 
check them out on their Facebook page. 

Talking of great nights. - well early 
evenings anyway - if, after a hard week’s 
work, you feel like starting the weekend 
with a swift libation, you could do worse 
than pop down the Legion any time after 
5pm any Friday, where a bit of a crowd 
gather. They’re a friendly bunch and you 
do not need to be a member.  
If you don’t receive your copy of Hanney 
News by the first of the month, please let 
our chief Distributor Paul know. His 
details on the back cover. We are very 
grateful to all our loyal distributors who 
do their very best to get the mag to you 
on time, but life sometimes gets a bit 
hectic, meaning the very occasional  
delay. If you are short of a copy, or you 
lose it (surely not?!), remember that the 
Shop and the Village Hall  have plenty, 
and here at HQ we have back issues. 
So much happening this month, a beer 
festival at the Plough, see page 9, the 
plant sale and coffee morning at the Hall, 
more live music at the Legion, an Air 
Show in Abingdon and the last Hanney 
Film Night till September. 
Till next month friends, when ‘June is 
busting out all over.’ It’s a song...you’re 
probably too young to remember. 

Photo by Jules Tynan 

http://www.abingdonreservoir.org.uk/index.html


 3 

Notices...what’s happening this month. 
Sun 5th, Abingdon Air and Country Show - www.abingdonairandcountry.co.uk 

Thurs 9th, 7.30 pm, W.I. ‘Oxford Community Resilience and Emergencies’ - a 
talk by Carol Mackay. 

Sat 11th - Sun 19th, Oxford Arts Week...details page 4, or www.artweeks.org 

Sat 11th, Christian Aid Coffee Morning - see page 13 

Sat 11th, Gardening Club’s Annual Plant Sale. Full details page 13.  
Sat 11th, Wantage & Grove Lions annual  grand plant sale plus second hand 
garden pots & other garden bits & pieces at British Legion Hall, 10am till 1.30pm 
Sat 11th, 8pm, ‘A Very British Quiz’ at the Royal British Legion. See front page 
Sat 18th, Flood Group working party, see page 15. 
Sat 18th, Live Music at the Legion with the Saga Louts 
Thurs 23rd, 2.30pm, Senior Citizens -  ‘The Oldest Road - the Ridgeway  
explored’, a talk by Russell Cherry. All are welcome! 
Fri 24th - St James School, Term 5 ends. 
Tues 28th, 8pm, History Group - ‘The Vale of White Horse: Vital Civil War  
Corridor?’ A talk by Becky Hogben. 

And further ahead…. 
Monday 3rd June - St James School, Term 6 begins. 

Monday 3rd June - Hanney War Memorial Hall AGM. All are welcome. 

Saturday 15th June: Grove and Wantage Extravaganza. Starts 12 noon. Entry 
is free. Details next month. 

Sun 16th June - Open Gardens - see this month’s flyer. (Oops!...it just fell out of 
the mag into your porridge!) 

Weds 26th June, 1 pm. 2 hour Mini Factory Cowley Tour. £19. Details next 
month. Ring Carleen on 07986 624179 after 3rd May to book your place. 

Fri 5th July, Gardening  Club visit to Hampton Court Flower Show. See page 16. 

Sun 14 July - Village Picnic - More details soon. 

Sat 7th Sept, The Inflatables at the Royal British Legion. 

Contact details for our political chums. 
Ed Vaizey MP -‘You can contact me on any matter at the House of Commons, 

SW1A 0AA, 020 7219 6350 or dicksonce@parliament.uk.  
Ed’s website is www.vaizey.com 

Matt Barber, Vale of White Horse. District Councillor for the Hanneys. 
Email: councillor@matthewbarber.co.uk.  

www.matthewbarber.co.uk  

For all the Michaelmas Fayre & Feast news, email   

info@hanneymichaelmasfayre.co.uk and ask for the ENews Letter”  

FAYRE & FEAST DATE FOR 2019  - Saturday 28 September  

mailto:dicksonce@parliament.uk
mailto:info@hanneymichaelmasfayre.co.uk
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HANNEY FILM NIGHT in the  
OWEN WRIGHT CINEMA,    

Hanney War Memorial Hall,  

On Fri April 5th, proudly presents   
 
 
 
 
 

Winner of four Oscar wins: including best actor. 

The story of Freddie Mercury and Queen. 

Cert: 12A   Running Time: 134 Mins. 

Bar & Doors open 7.15 for 7.45    

‘Oxfordshire 
Artweeks’ embraces 

painting, print-making, 
photography, design, 
ceramics, jewellery, 
sculpture, mosaic, 
furniture, textiles, glass 
and more, and takes 
place over a 3 week 
period, from 4 - 27 May, 
dividing the county into 
three areas, each having 
one week. Entrance is 
free.  
South Oxfordshire’s week 
runs from 11 - 19 May, and Hanney 
resident Jill Smith will be exhibiting at 
the Vale & Downland Museum.  
Garford sculptor Beatrice Hoffman will 
be exhibiting, see above. To find out 
more, pick up an Artweeks 2019 festival 
guide from libraries and information 

points, or go online -  
wwwartweeks.org and download the 
guide which includes a ‘Wantage Trail 
Guide’ covering artists exhibiting in 
Childrey, Wantage, Grove, Ardington, 
East Hendred & South Fawley . 

Hanney Film Night in the Owen Wright Cinema, HWMH 

Friday May 3rd, Bar and doors open 7.15 for 7.45 

 

“The Shape of Water “ 15 

 

 

Directed by Guillermo del Toro, starring Sally Hawkins, 

Octavia Spencer and Michael Shannon.  
A quirky, funny, sad love story, not to be missed 

Four Oscars and another 121 wins!  

Running time 123 minutes 

The AGM of the Hanney War Memorial Hall Committee -  
that’s the Village Hall to you and me! - is on Monday 3rd June at 8pm. 

Anyone involved in a group that uses the hall or anyone interested in helping 
support our hall is very welcome. The bar will be open for a short time before so 

people may get a coffee or something more refreshing! 

http://wwwartweeks.org/
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Big ups to all involved 
- especially Dawn Roach -  
for the great ‘Children’s 
Disco’, held recently at 
the Legion...a groovy 
affair, judging by the 
snap. Always good to see 
another community event 
and let’s hope this 
becomes a regular.  

Aunt Sally is a game that’s a 
great leveller, allowing men and 
women of all ages to enjoy each 
other’s company in a friendly social 
environment. If you are new to the 
area then this is a great way to 
meet people. The game is simple - 
two teams of 8 people throw 
wooden sticks at a white painted 
wooden doll. The game consists of 
3 rounds and a beer leg. 
The Plough team is a friendly 
bunch that spend most Wednesday 
evenings in the summer months having 
a laugh over a few drinks either in the 
Plough or at one of the other drinking 
establishments in the Abingdon and 
District league area.  
We pride ourselves on not taking the 
game too seriously, apart from the 
‘having fun’ element.  
We warmly welcome new players, and 
there is always space to join in a beer leg 
or just have a throw if you would like to 
try this great pastime. If interested, 
contact either Marie aka (Maz) or Mark 

aka (Weggy) through the Plough Aunt 
Sally Facebook page or just turn up on a 
Wednesday evening when we are at 
home - schedule will be displayed on the 
pub noticeboard.                         Marie 
Our pic shows the gentle folk of the 
‘Plough Aunt Sally’ team, standing in 
front of their brand new backdrop, 
purchased for them by our ‘Newsfund’ 
here at Hanney News Global. This brings 
our total donations to good causes in the 
community to 
nearly £2,500. 

“Hean’s Island” - Angela Cousin’s book of verse about 

the local area and illustrated by Jonty Jay  is now on sale in 
the Community Shop, price £6. Profits from the sale of the 
book will be shared between the St James Church building 
fund and Jonty’s expedition fund for his trip to West Virginia 
and the World Scout Jamboree. 
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East Hanney Parish Council 
East Hanney Parish Council is now in 
purdah, with the 'election' being on the  
2nd May. 
As you may know, the Council has eight 
seats from this coming election.  
All nominations are now in and with fewer 
than eight standing for election, all will 
become members of the Council from May. 
Those elected will be: 
Cllr Paul Aram 
Cllr David Blomley 
Cllr David Kirk 
Cllr Stephen McKechine 
Cllr Stewart Scott 

Cllr Sarah Stephenson 
Cllr Richard Strange 
There remains one seat, which could be 
filled by co-opting a member if the Council 
chooses this way forward, which they will 
do at their May meeting on the 8th. 
Should you wish to know more about being 
co-opted, please contact the Clerk on the 
number or email below. 
The Annual Parish Meeting will be on the 
22nd May, with more details to follow on 
Facebook and the Parish Council's website. 
Guy Langton (Clerk) - 01235 867 403 
clerk@easthanneyparishcouncil.org.uk 

 Website: http://www.easthanneyparishcouncil.org.uk 

Facebook: https://www.facebook.com/groups/436816943170450/ 

Here are a 
couple of old 
snaps of East 
Hanney.  
The top one 
shows the 
barns - far right 
and now 
demolished - 
where Snuggs 
Lane now is. 
The bottom pic 
is of ‘Darden 
House’, on the 
corner of 
Snuggs Lane.  
It used to be a 
shop. Anyone 
know what it 
sold?  
Wonder who 
the people 
were in the 
lower pic? 
Parish 
Councillors 
maybe? 

mailto:clerk@easthanneyparishcouncil.org.uk
http://www.easthanneyparishcouncil.org.uk/
https://www.facebook.com/groups/436816943170450/
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West Hanney Parish Council 

Two members have decided to retire 
from Parish Council duties this year. 
Chris Surman and Kay Sayers will both 
therefore leave in May. A new Chairman 
will be elected at the May PC Meeting. 
David Corps has already applied and 
been accepted by the authorities as a 
new member of West Hanney Parish 
Council and we welcome him to the 
team.  There is still a 
vacancy however, so 
please consider finding 
out more about 
serving our village in 
the role of Councillor. 
 
Despite strong 
objections by both East 
and West Hanney 
Parish Councils, 
Oxfordshire County 
Council (OCC) are at 
present still planning 
to widen the Cow Lane 
BOAT (Byway open to 
all traffic). The area in 
question is the 182 metres southwards 
from School Road to a point where the 
footpath leads across the fields towards 
the church. OCC claim that old maps 
show the track used to be much wider 

than at present, and so propose to widen 
it up to 17 metres. That would make it 
probably twice as wide as School Road ! 
We have found maps showing an old 
width of between 10 to 16 feet, no more, 
but OCC are refusing to accept this. We 
are suggesting that they have got their 
metres confused with feet, but at the 
moment are getting nowhere.   

 
Several residents have 
registered concern 
over the fence that has 
been erected across the 
field owned by 
Sweetcroft. We have 
met and had discussion 
with Glen Chapman, 
Sweetcroft Director, 
several times. There is 
no intention, and never 
has been, of blocking 
off any public rights of 
way. 
 
We have now received 

the very kind legacy left by Wanda 
Reynolds for trees to be planted in the 
village, and these will be selected and 
planted at an appropriate time in the 
Autumn. 

Next Meeting - Tues 7th May 
St. James Bell Tower -  All Welcome 

Councillors 
Edward Wilkinson - 867316 

Trevor Brettell - 868459 
Graham Garner - 868684 

Barbara Martin (Clerk) - 868806 

Website: www.westhanneypc.org.uk 
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MOTOVATION 

Cars, 4 x 4’s, Vans,  
Motorhomes,  
Motorcycles 
Servicing - Repair - Exhaust - 

Air-conditioning - Electrical - Clutch - Welding - Timing belt - 
Brakes - Suspension - MOT. 

Courtesy car (subject to availability) Free local collection and 
delivery. No job too big - no job too small, so pick up the phone 

and give us a call. 

Brad Davey, Unit C, Oxford Rd, East Hanney,  
OX12 0HP Tel: 01235 867455 
The Complete A - Z of Car Care 

BLACK 
HORSE  
East Hanney 

Please check our 
Facebook page 
or ring for  full 

details of all our  
future events  

01235 867179 
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All types of  
electrical work 

undertaken  
including Part P  
of Building Regs 

Tel: 01235 868875 
Mob: 07989 342182 

Email: ron@rwelectrical.com 

The Plough at West Hanney 
Tel: 01235 868987 

Beer Festival Sat 4th - Mon 6th May 
with Live Music from ‘Swamproot’  

on the Saturday evening. 
We offer regularly changing cask ales and a good selection of wines, gins 

and single malts. 

 
www.theploughatwesthanney.co.uk 
(Restaurant closed Mondays and Tuesdays.) 

EXTRA TUITION 
offered in East 

Hanney for: 
GCSE ENGLISH  

LANGUAGE/
LITERATURE 
Techniques and 

Revision 
 

Please enquire evenings 
on 01235 868348 

PMW Garden Services 
Local, knowledgeable, friendly, reliable garden care. 
 Turf laying and maintenance 
 Hedge and tree planting and maintenance 
 Pruning 
 Planting 
 Clearances 
 General Garden Care 
Qualified and fully insured 

Contact Phil - 07801 801735 
Email: pmwgardenservices@outlook.com 

PMW Garden Services 
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Dear Editor 
The wayward spanner finally returned home just a 
few hours before the April issue of Hanney News 
was delivered.  Two weeks too late for me to 
withdraw my third letter and save boring your 
readers.  Still, better late than never.  
Apparently it had found a dark corner to hide in 
under some cardboard.  It was having a pleasant 
dream when suddenly a hand grabbed it. Then 
before it knew what was happening, it was back in 
West Hanney with its owner. It now claims it is 
suffering from shock and can it have another rest. 
Peter Gascoyne 
(Peter’s pic shows the spanner reunited with its 
younger siblings, and to give you an idea of the size, 
he’s laid them on a copy of your fave parish mag!) 
 
 
Dear Editor 

Robert Dandridge 
Marina and family would like to thank everyone for their cards and good wishes 
when Bob passed away.  
Many thanks 
Marina Dandridge 

Letters 

Darlings, it’s me again, 
Jaunty Jilly. Now, here at 
‘Hanney News Global Interna-
tional’, we don’t just sit around on 
our Kim Kardashians  all day, and, 
once a month knock together an 
issue of your fave - ok, only - 
parish mag. Oh no! We’ve recently 
been busy producing a ‘Guide to 
Hanney’, written by our very own Editor, and 
copies are available free of charge to anyone. It’s 
aimed at newcomers cos it full of useful info, but 
I’m sure some of it will be of interest to a few of the 
old lags. Anyway, copies in the Community Shop, or 
give our Editor a ring - 01235 867500 - or email, 
and he’ll get one to you. His contact details are on 
the back page. Bye for now...big kisses! 
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Casual bar staff are needed at the Hanney War Memorial Hall. 
We have a number of events coming up this year involving the use of our bar.  
The bar income is a key part of the fund-raising we need to run our  
much-loved Village Hall.  
If you are interested in joining our bar team, please email Graham Garner at 
hwmh.hanney@gmail.com or phone him on 07970 503931.  
Training will be provided for inexperienced staff, and expenses are available. 

Oops! Oh dear, someone misjudged the bend coming into 
Winter Lane, West Hanney from Southmoor direction, and 
demolished the sign and the gate, as well as leaving bits of 
their car behind. My palatial office here at Global HQ looks 
out onto Winter Lane and the speed  of some of the passing 
vehicles is truly frightening. The sharp S bend at the top end 
doesn’t deter these wannabe Lewis Hamiltons. (That’s the 
bend by the way where the developers proposed to put the 
exit to the 30+ homes development they had wanted to 
build. Rather glad they didn’t get permission for that one!) 

This month's flyer has details of a 
splendid community event on Sunday 
16th June that I do hope you'll be able to 
support. Organised by Gill 
Parry on behalf of the 
HWMH Operations 
Committee, it's a great 
opportunity to have a nose 
round some of the lovely 
gardens we have here in 
East and West Hanney. 
I'm sure you'll pick up a few 
hints and tips and maybe 
feel inspired to spend more 
time on your garden, as well 
as joining the Gardening Club of course! 
See their website... 
www.hanneygardeningclub.org.uk 
Also details on page 26. 
We have many keen and talented 
gardeners in our community, and tho’ 
invariably modest about their abilities 
with a few daffodil bulbs and an 
antirrhinum or two, they will be 
delighted to show you their splendid 
displays.  

Gill, along with many others, recognise 
the need for more car parking space, and 
all funds raised will go towards the not 

insignificant cost of building 
an extension to the overflow 
car park at the Village Hall. 
It's needed because of the 
deserved popularity of the 
Hall as a venue for a vast 
range of events. On occasions 
there simply is nowhere to 
park - major safety issues to 
consider when this happens - 
and this situation is only 
likely to increase as the Hall 
gets ever more popular.  

It really is one of the best equipped and 
nicest halls in the County and great 
credit must go to Graham Garner and his 
team who are responsible for this. 
As well as lovely gardens to view, 
refreshments will be available in the 
hall, and an opportunity to buy some 
plants, so let's make this a great village 
event and raise some dosh for a very 
good cause at the same time.  
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Dear Friends 
 

This month I offer a short thought about good routines and bad habits. 
In the army we were taught not to set patterns of behaviour because they can 
become vulnerable to attack from the enemy. 
On the other hand,  I read this about the two Antarctica expeditions and the 
importance of consistent routines whatever the weather. Amundsen’s team 
walked 20 miles only, each day whatever they faced, Scott’s team often did 
more but rested on bad weather days and the one we largely remember 
resulted in the sad death of all Scott’s team on the return journey.  Consistent 
spiritual routines pay off wherever we are and whatever we face, especially in 
times of change.  
What we need is that old adage of having the wisdom to know the difference. 
As a Christian I find it wonderful to be able to pray to the Lord to receive 
guidance to know which can become a dangerous bad habit and what is a 
constantly beneficial routine. 
God bless,  John 
 

 

 

Making St James Church  
a building Fit for the Future 

 
 As many in the Hanneys are aware, there is a project to make significant 
alterations to St James which will make much of the building more suited 
to community use as well as for worship.  
The church’s intention is to provide regular updates on the progress of 
this scheme on these pages. 
We have received approval in principle from the Oxford Diocesan 
authorities to make these alterations. Anyone wishing to see the plans 
can see them posted on the wall opposite the entrance of the church. 
The next stage is to flesh out the bones of these plans taking account of 
the comments of parishioners. We welcome comments.  
There is much work ahead! 
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Eucharist SERVICES in May- Sundays at 9.30am  
Mid-week Eucharist at 10.00am every Tuesday in the Chancel 

Vicar : Revd John Durant  : 766484  -  vicar@valebenefice.org.uk  

Associate Vicar: Revd Alec Gill: 07739 563894  -  vicaralec@valebenefice.org.uk  

Office : (10 – 12 Mon – Fri)  771479  -  office@valebenefice.org.uk 

Church Wardens : Stuart Cakebread: 868590  -  stuartcakebread@mac.com  

Chris Reason : 868375  -  chris_reason_hanney@hotmail.com 

Hanney Gardening Club Plant Sale 
Saturday, May 11th  10am -12noon, HWM Hall 

 

Perennials, annuals, fruit and veg plants and will be on sale.  
We are asking villagers, who would be willing to grow/donate 
plants, to bring them along to the hall the evening before, 
between 5 and 7pm. If you are unable to, then please contact 
Julia Haines 868811 for drop off in West Hanney. Please support 
us and come along for bargains! 
Ideal for new residents in our villages with new gardens. 

CHRISTIAN AID WEEK  
COFFEE MORNING 

Saturday 11th May 10am to 12 noon 
The Old Hanney Room 
Fairtrade tea and coffee – delicious homemade 
cakes – Raffle ! 
We’re next door to Hanney Gardening Club’s 
Plant Sale – so keen gardeners can have a 
refreshing cuppa after their visit to the sale and 
those who don’t want to buy plants can join us 
instead! 

Supporting  
Christian Aid’s  
work wherever 
it’s most needed. 

Join our celebrations of 20 years of ‘Open the Book’  
as part of ‘Friday Fun’ on 17th May at St James School, 3.15 - 5.00pm.  
The children will tell the story of Josiah, then join in the celebration with cake, 
nibbles, tea, coffee and squash. There will be craft activities for the children. Can 
you help by making a cake? We will sell the cakes to donate to the ‘Open the Book’ 
funds. Please add you name to the list at the school if you can make a cake. We look 
forward to seeing you at this exciting celebration.  
                                                                    Sue Clark and all the ‘Open the Book’ team. 

This is Jebbeh from 
Sierra Leone.  

Read her story here: 
www.christianaid.org.uk 

mailto:vicar@valebenefice.org.uk
mailto:vicaralec@valebenefice.org.uk
mailto:office@valebenefice.org.uk
mailto:stuartcakebread@mac.com
mailto:chris_reason_hanney@hotmail.com
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Is a boutique studio in 
Hanney which offers bespoke 

beauty treatments, including 
Elemental Herbology facials and 

body treatments, and IPL permanent 
hair removal. 

Becky has over 15 years experience  
in the beauty industry and will be delighted to discuss 

your  requirements. 
 

tel: 07793 889820 
www.rebeccalloydmakeup.com 
info@rebeccalloydmakeup.com 

Laura’s Pet Patrol 
Need someone reliable and trustworthy to look after 
your furry, feathered and scaly critters while you’re 

away? We offer walks, pet visits and house sits.  
Not only is your pet much happier in its own 

surroundings, but we also offer an extra level of 
security for your home in your absence. 

Our service is fully insured and comes highly 
recommended. We are Hanney-based, a sister 

company to ‘Cleaning with Laura’. 
For more details contact Laura at 

laura.brawn13@gmail.com or ring 07531 859169 

Michaelmas  
Fayre 

 

The 'new for 2019’ Potato 
Challenge got off to a 
flying start with 36 packs 
being collected and much 
chitting* has been 
happening in Hanney - 
good luck to everyone 
who is having a go at this 
and a very big ‘thank you’ 
to Nic at The Black Horse 
on putting on a great 
Potato Day with lots of 
happy small people doing 
potato prints, and many of 
us enjoying the delicious 
range of jacket potatoes 
available. 
All the details for the 
competitions are now 
available at the  
Community Shop, in St 
James Church and on our 
website.  If you want to 
get all the latest news and 
information why not sign 
up for our Newsletter - 
send us your contact 
details to our email, which 
is on page 3. 
 

*No, I didn’t know what it 
meant either, so I googled 
it and here's the answer: 
‘to cause (a potato) to 
sprout by placing it in a 
cool light place’.  
Well, they do say that you 
learn something every 
day don’t they? 
May your potatoes go 
forth and multiple - Ed.  
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Does the sound of a lovely walk 
on and around the Ridgeway, 
followed by all the (free) cakes 
and sandwiches you can 
possibly eat, sound appealing to 
you?  
If the answer is "yes", please read on! 
Flexicare (a small local charity 
supporting families with severely 
disabled children in their own homes - 
now in its 34th year!) is holding its 
annual fundraising walk on Sunday 
12th May from Snells Hall in East 

Hendred. Booking out is from 9-
10am with a choice of a 10 or 5 
mile walk, or a 2-3 mile buggy/
wheelchair route to choose 
from.  If you would prefer to run 
any of the routes, please book in 

at 8am.  
If we know you are coming to run, we 
will have bacon butties ready for your 
return. You can register (free of charge) 
on www.flexicare.org where you will 
find registration and sponsor forms and 
more information if required. 

Citizens Advice boosts help for 
Universal Credit claimants 
Citizens Advice has designed a new 
service to help you and speed things up 
if you are claiming Universal Credit for 
the first time but having problems with 
the application. 
The "Help to Claim" 
service is available over 
the telephone, face to face, 
and online through 
“webchat” and Internet 
content. 
We can advise on your eligibility, set up 
an email address or Universal Credit 
account, fill in the initial application 
form, get access to a computer, or 
arrange advance payments. We can also 
help by ensuring that the right evidence 
is submitted with your form. And if you 

only need minimal help with your 
application, Citizens Advice can provide 
tips if you get stuck. 
As part of its normal service, Citizens 
Advice also supports people who are 
already receiving Universal Credit. 

The national 
Freephone number 
for Help to Claim is 
0800 144 8444. 
Telephone and 
webchat services are 

available from 8 a.m. to 6 p.m. (Monday-
Friday) 
For any other issues you might need 
help with, please telephone the 
Adviceline on 03 444 111 444.  
Come and see us in person if you prefer. 
For locations of offices and opening 
hours see www.citizensadvice.org.uk/
local/oxfordshire-south-vale 

FLEXICARE COMMUNITY WALK 

The Flood Group will start 
this season's onslaught on 
the invasive Himalayan 
Balsam at their next working 
party on the 18th. - their 
contact details on page 
26 if you can help.  Pretty, but deadly! 

http://www.citizensadvice.org.uk/local/oxfordshire-south-vale
http://www.citizensadvice.org.uk/local/oxfordshire-south-vale
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Hanney Gardening Club are organising a trip to  

Hampton Court Flower Show on Friday 5th July, leaving  

Hanney War Memorial Hall at 9:00 am and returning from Hampton Court at 4:30.  

We have a few seats remaining on a first come first served basis.  

Total cost for coach and admission is £40.50.  

If you have mobility issues the club would be pleased to hire a wheelchair or 

mobility scooter at the show courtesy of a grant  

provided by The Michaelmas Fayre committee. 

Please contact Sue Garner at: sue.garner@sky.com 

WSMC return to the stage this 
May with their next series of concerts, 
taking a Musical Road Trip. It 
features songs from artists 
as diverse as The Beatles, 
Cher, Alicia Keys, Peter 
Gabriel and George Ezra.  
The concerts are taking 
place:  Fri 10th May – Old Mill 

Hall, Grove, Sat 11th May –  Thomas 
Hughes Memorial Hall, Uffington, Fri 

17th May Steventon Village 
Hall –, Sat 18th May – Old Mill 
Hall, Grove Tickets are 
available from Bretts 
Chemist in Grove or here: 
www.WSMC-music.co.uk 
with an online offer.  

mailto:sue.garner@sky.com
http://www.wantagestagemusical.co.uk
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Hanney Spice 
Finest Authentic Indian Cuisine 

Opening Hours 
Sun - Thurs : 12 noon - 2pm, 5pm - 11pm 
Fri and Sat : 12 noon  - 2.30pm and 5pm - 

11.30pm 
 

Tel: 01235 869007 / 869090 
www.hanneyspice.co.uk 

School Rd, West Hanney, OX12 0LA 

New Take-Away and Dine-In Menus 
available 

They went to the 

Plant Sale and the 

Coffee Morning.. 

  ...they didn’t. 
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FOOD  

DEWS MEADOW FARM SHOP open Mon - Thur 
8:30am - 6pm, Fri 8:30 - 6pm, Sat 8.30 - 5pm, 
Sun 10 -  4pm. Pork, dry cured bacon, ham, 
sausages & burgers.  Free range chicken, beef 
and lamb.     Delivery. Call Jane 868634. 

JA CATERING  Entertaining the easy way. Let us 
take care of your Dinner Parties, Special 
Occasion Buffets, Children’s parties, Funerals.  
Tel: 07812 370796 for more details. 

GARDENING 
APT HARD LANDSCAPING: Fencing, Paving, 
Stone work, Brick work, Turfing, Raised sleeper 
beds, Garden clearance, Maintenance, Gravel 
driveways. Call Andy on 07887 778784 or email  
andypthomas@hotmail.co.uk 
RACHEL THE GARDENER: qualified, experienced, 
hardworking and cheerful (and so modest!) Tel 
07867 
571682 (Wantage) Check my weekly blog at 
http://rachel-the-gardener.blogspot.co.uk  
GARDEN DESIGN: practical friendly advice, 
garden design and planting plans, construction 
and plant supply. Contact Mary Ann Le May, tel. 
850523 or email maryann@blissetts.net. 
www.maryanndesign.co.uk 
TREEWORKS. Tree crown reductions/thinning /
lifting/re-shaping; tree removals; hedge 
trimming; fruit tree pruning. Local, professional 
arborist. 01235 258575. 07771 538575. 
www.trottertreeworks.co.uk 
HEALTH & BEAUTY 
Call or text 07780 660249 for details. 
FOOT HEALTH PROFESSIONAL. Treatment and 
management of: corns, verrucas, callus, skin and 
nail conditions and fingernail and toenail cutting. 
Home visits. Anita Elsley 01235 771238 or 
079692 56149.  
PROPERTY / MAINTENANCE 

FRILFORD DECORATORS,, 07775 690523 / 01865 
392866 Internal & External Decorators. 
References available.  Proprietor Mr A Bunce. 

CARPET & UPHOLSTERY CLEANING by 
Grimebusters, your local specialists. Your carpets  

 

 

 

 

dry within the hour  Free estimates. (01235) 
555533 or (01865) 726983. 

MARK J HEYES BUILDING & PROPERTY 
MAINTENANCE.  Carpentry, Kitchens, Plastering, 
Brickwork, Tiling & General Maintenance.  Tel: 
869012, mobile 07887 507083 for a free 
consultation 

SKINNER FENCING For all your fencing needs. 
Gates made to measure, trees lopped, gravel 
shingle delivered. For free quote call Shaun, 
867352. 

MISC  

NB OFFICE SERVICES. Qualified bookkeeper with 
over 10 years experience in office management 
and PA . Phone - 01865  392866, mob: 07775 
690522. email: Nico-
la.bunce@nbofficeservices.co.uk 

COMPUTER PROBLEMS? Need help with your 
PC? Won’t start? Hard disk full? Got a virus? 
Want to set up a wireless router or extend your 
network? Call Comp-tech on 01865 820749 or 
07870 755637 

BABYSITTING-Dependable 17 year old St Helens 
student available to babysit Friday evenings/ 
weekends during term time. More flexible in 
school holidays. £7/ hour. 07921 527990.  
PEPLER BOOKKEEPING LTD:  VAT returns, 
Wages, Nest Pension schemes, CIS Scheme. 
Confidential help is at hand . Tel Jo Pepler on 
07799 620299.    
Email:   jo.pepler@virginmedia.com. 

Business Ads 

Hanney 66'Club Bingo 
Now Including Snowball 

Every Sunday  

Hanney Royal  

British Legion 
Eyes Down 8pm 

All Welcome 

http://rachel-the-gardener.blogspot.co.uk/
http://www.trottertreeworks.co.uk/
mailto:jo.pepler@virginmedia.com
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Mark J Heyes 
Building & Property 

Maintenance 

Tel: (01235) 869012 
Mob: 07887 507083 

 

 
Carpentry, Kitchens, 

Plastering, Brickwork, 
Tiling & General  

Maintenance  

F I N C H  
F L O O R I N G  

Always Professional and Courteous 
Providing Unparalleled Precision and Care 

                       Masterfitter and National Finalist 

0 1 2 3 5  7 7 2 1 2 8  -  0 7 9 0 0  6 8 1 0 8 8  

pau l@f inchf loor ing .com -  www. f inchf loor ing .com  

7 St  Johns Road Grove ,  Wantage ,  OX12 7PP  

Woodworks 
Carpentry 

Interior and exterior 
Carpentry, extensions 

and renovations. 

Stephen Dingle 
07810 461156 
01235 868553 

sdingle1973@gmail.com 
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STEVE MILSOM 

 
PAINTING & 

DECORATING 
 

interior/exterior 
free estimates 

 
mob: 07960 644991  

 
Email:  

smilsom68@gmail.com 

HAZEL LEE 
 

Painter & Decorator 
 

Interior & Exterior 
 

Local and Reliable 
 

Fully Insured 
 

Tel: 07866 509 683 
hazel.lee78@hotmail.co.uk 

Gabi’s Cleaning Service 
If you need help to keep your house tidy 

please don’t hesitate to ring Gabi 
 

References available 

Cleaning, Ironing and Carpet 
Cleaning 

07771 391209 

WINDOWS, DOORS, CONSERVATORYS 
SOFFITS, FASCIAS AND GUTTERING 

BESPOKE GARDEN ROOMS 
GRP ROOFING 

OFFICE: 01235 869101 
MOBILE: 07990 632377 

hanneyglazed@gmail.com 

mailto:hazel.lee78@hotmail.co.uk
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DRC 
Construction 
All aspects of carpentry &  

purpose made joinery & design. 

Extensions/alterations/

maintenance/home improvements /

plastering/dry lining/driveways/

patios/paths/ roofing/

groundwork/landscaping.  

No job too small 

CALL DAVID ON 
07732 516364 or           
01235 767078. 

 
www.drcconstruction.co.uk 
FOR A FREE QUOTATION  

 

Babysitting 
Reliable, friendly, and 

sensible girls, 17 and 15, 
living in Hanney and big 

sisters to 4 younger 
siblings; experienced 

babysitters to a variety of 
ages: 0-12 yrs; available 

separately for babysitting 
weekday evenings and 
weekends daytime and 
evening. £7 per hour.  

07748 644927  
familywinkley@gmail.com  

mailto:familywinkley@gmail.com
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Neil Wright 
 

Domestic Appliance 
Repairs 

 
Repairs to most makes of 

Washing Machines,  
Cookers, Dryers,  

Dishwashers etc.... 
 

For a fast reliable service 
Tel: 01235 764185 or 07981 

941221  

ARBOCAREARBOCARE  
Professional Tree Care 

Landscaping and Ground Maintenance 
 

 Felling, Reductions & Pruning Dangerous Trees Dismantled 
Stump Grinding & root removal 40ft Hydraulic Platforms 

 Hedge Trimming  Tree Planting Woodchip & Mulch Supplied 
  

       CALL FREE 0808 155 5815 
               OFFICE 01235 813 619 
 24 HR MOBILE 0778 811 136 

www.arbocare.co.uk 
National Trust Approved 
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DG Handyman Services 

High Quality Professional Services with 
Years of Experience 

Testimonials Available 
Decorating - Preparation, Painting, 
Papering, etc. Plumbing, Electrics, Tiling, Quality Kitchens 
& Bathrooms, Fitted Wardrobes (Budget & High End) 
Other Handyman Jobs around the house - Curtain Rails, 
Picture Hanging, Shelving, etc. 

No job too Small or too Big. 

For a Free Quote please call 
DG on 07850 759956 or 01235 867472  

WEIGHT LOSS COACHING

 
Caught in a cycle of overeating? 

 Mid-life weight gain?  
Lacking energy & motivation? 

 
Change your lifestyle now 

Call for a free initial consultation 
 

ANNABEL ARKWRIGHT 
13 years’ experience of 

nutritional advice, personal 
training, addiction mentoring 

07884497828 
annabelarkwright@msn.com 

Professional Garden 
Services 

Stephen R Matthews 
All kinds of work undertak-

en, including garden 
clearance and restoration, 
fruit tree, shrub and rose 

pruning, hedge cutting, and 
turfing. Fencing and 

landscaping 
Tel: 01235 766412 

07796 532356 
Email: stephenmatthews 

.pgs@gmail.com 
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Clubs and Societies 

HANNEY BADMINTON CLUB meets every Thursday in the HWMH, 8-10pm. We welcome new 
members. Call 868256 for details. 

HANNEY BELLRINGERS meet every Wednesday St James' Church West Hanney from 7.30 pm 
until 9 pm. Beginners very welcome.  Contact Jean Hazard for more details - 868883. 

HANNEY BOWLS CLUB Wednesdays 7.30-10.00pm, and Thursdays 2.00-4.00pm. Contact 
868145 
HANNEY CRICKET CLUB Occasional Sunday friendly games. For details speak to David Johns 
on 07770 456147 or 01235 868519. 

HANNEY FLOOD GROUP  hold a monthly working party. Contact Clive Manvell for details -
clive@manvell216.plus.com , 868216. 

HANNEY GARDENING CLUB meets on the first Monday of each month in the HWMH.  7:45 for 
8.00pm.  Tea and coffee followed by a talk. Visit www.hanneygardeningclub.org.uk 

HANNEY GUIDES meet on Mondays 6.30 -8.00 during term time. All girls welcome, aged 10+, 
contact Catherine Tysoe 867356. HANNEY BROWNIES (aged 7+) meet on Tuesdays in British 
Legion Hall from 6.00 - 7.30. Contact Jacquie Donald - 07919927832. RAINBOWS (5+) in Grove 
on Wednesday and Thursday. Further details and waiting lists: www.girlguiding.org.uk 

HANNEY HISTORY GROUP. meets 8pm every 4th Tuesday. New members and visitors 
welcome, non-members £3. For further info ring Bill Orson 868859.  
HANNEY OCCASIONAL GOLFERS SOCIETY (HOGS) was formed in 1996, and meets four times 
a year plus Christmas. HOGS is very much about social golf with all standards welcome. Non 
golfers/spouses usually join for the evening session when prizes are awarded and 'fines' 
imposed!  Contact andrew.fletcher@rer.co.uk for further details  

HANNEY PRE-SCHOOL meets term time, in the Elliott Building in the grounds of St James 
School. For 2.5+ year olds: Monday - Thursday, 9am – 3pm, Fri 9am - 2pm. Contact Hanney 
Pre-School on 07759181330 or see www.hanneypreschool.co.uk 

HANNEY TENNIS CLUB always welcomes new members, just turn up to a club session on 
Sunday 10am onwards or Tuesday 7pm onwards. We have an active tennis coaching 
programme for Juniors and Adults, Cardio Tennis and Tennis Teams playing in the Oxfordshire 
League. More information on our website www.hanneytennisclub.org.uk  
HANNEY WHEELERS CYCLING We meet on the 2nd and 4th Saturdays of each month at 
9.30am prompt (10am after the clocks have gone back for the winter) at the Hanney WMH. 
New cyclists, you will be warmly welcomed for recreational local cycling with essential coffee 
stop!! Call Bob Wilson 868389 or bobwilson300@hotmail.com 

HANNEY WINE CIRCLE meets on the 2nd Tuesday each month: www.hanneywinecircle.org.uk 

HANNEY WOMEN'S INSTITUTE (W.I.) meet the second Thursday of the month  (except in 
Aug) 7.30 - 9.30 in the Olde Hanney Room, Village Hall. New members are welcome. Contact 
Jean Geary 869070 or Helen Evans 868542  

HANNEY YOUTH FOOTBALL CLUB trains at the rec. on Thursday night. We play in the Oxford 
Mail Youth League and have teams from age 5 up. If you would like to join us please contact 
Paul on 07510 435 508, hyfcfooty@gmail.com or visit our website hanneyyouthfc.co.uk 

http://www.girlguiding.org.uk
mailto:andrew.fletcher@rer.co.uk
http://www.hanneypreschool.co.uk
http://www.hanneytennisclub.org.uk/
http://www.hanneywinecircle.org.uk/
mailto:hyfcfooty@gmail.com
http://hanneyyouthfc.co.uk/
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...and even more Clubs and Societies 

OLDE HANNEY ROOM COFFEE SHOP, Tuesdays, 10.00-11.30am. Everyone welcome for tea 
or coffee - chat and a raffle. 

THE ROYAL BRITISH LEGION BRANCH meets bi-monthly on the 4th Wednesday of 
September, November, January, March, May and July in the RBL Club.  NEW MEMBERS 
WELCOME. 

ROYAL BRITISH LEGION BINGO every Sunday, R.B. Legion Hall 8pm. Cash prizes. 18+ 
welcome. 

ROYAL BRITISH LEGION WOMEN’S SECTION MEETINGS are held at 8.00pm on the second 
Monday of the month in the RBL 66 Club. New members very welcome. 

THURSDAY EVENING SINGING WITH SJS, Hanney's small consort male-voice group, 8-
10pm in East Hanney. 4-part settings from medieval to Now! And a pint in the Black Horse 
afterwards. Call Mike Jones on 751656 or David Gahan 868933 for details. 

WANTAGE CHORAL SOCIETY rehearses every Tuesday at C of E School, Newbury St. (next to 
Comrades Club) at 7.30pm. New voices always welcome. Contact Judy Gibbons 868516, 
www.wantagechoralsociety.co.uk, email wantagechoralsociety@yahoo.co.uk. 

‘YOUR PACE NOT MINE’ Hanney’s very own mixed ability and free running group meets 2 - 3 

times a week. Email Carey Hope carey.hope@gmail.com for more details or visit website: 

https://groups.runtogether.co.uk/yourpacenotmine. 

Leisure Activities 

HANNEY CHAPEL Sunday Services; 10:30am and 5:30pm. Lunch & Listen 1st Thurs of month 
at 10:30am. Men's Breakfast 1st Sat of month at 8:30am. In term-time; “Jumpstart” for 6 to 
10 year olds at 6pm Thursdays; Friday Club for 10-13 year olds 6:30pm & Friday Club Plus for 
13-15 year olds at 7:45pm. Contact Mark Fisher on 867105 / mailmarkfisher@gmail.com.  

NORDIC WALKING CLASSES WITH LISA FROM OXFORDSHIRE FITNESS daytime,  
evening and weekend classes available please call Lisa on 07885635367,  
email lisa@oxfordshirefitness.co.uk for more details or to book a taster session. 

OXFORDSHIRE FITNESS CLASSES Mondays 6.15 - 7.15pm Legs, Bums & Tums at  
the British Legion. All abilities welcome. Call Lisa on 07885 635367 or  
visit www.oxfordshirefitness.co.uk  

PILATES CLASS Wednesdays 6 -7pm and Fridays 9.15 - 10.15am (term time only) at the Royal 
British Legion, E. Hanney. Novices and Improvers welcome. To book your place or for more 
details please contact Pippa Carey (STOTT Pilates teacher) on 07941 260427 or                  
pippa@thrive-nutrition.co.uk  

WANTAGE GARDENERS ASSOCIATION : 9am - 12noon every Saturday Feb-Sept.  See website 
for details of all they offer. www.wantagegardeners.org.uk 

WANTAGE MALE VOICE CHOIR rehearses at HWMH on Tuesdays, 7.30-9.30pm.  The Choir is 
looking for more men who enjoy a good sing to join their existing number of 30 or so. Call 
Geoff (868440) or Nick (768249), www.wantagemalevoicechoir.org.uk. 

mailto:carey.hope@gmail.com
https://groups.runtogether.co.uk/yourpacenotmine
mailto:mailmarkfisher@gmail.com
mailto:lisa@oxfordshirefitness.co.uk
http://www.oxfordshirefitness.co.uk/
mailto:pippa@thrive-nutrition.co.uk
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Join the West Hanney 
and East Hanney  
Community  
Facebook page. 
Hanney News 
Be sure to read it, cover 
to cover, without fail, 
every month. It contains 
so much useful stuff it’s  
quite scary.  
Visit the website: 
www.thehanneys.uk 

Hanney  
Community Shop 

Mon to Sat 
9am to 5pm 

Post Office hours: 
Mon, Wed, Thurs, Fri 

9am to 1pm 
Tues  9am to 12 noon 

Tel: Shop - 867408 
Post Office - 868320  

Hanney Lottery 
April Winners 

1st - Mair Williams 
2nd - Richard Clayton 

3rd - Chris Reason 

Not got a number yet 
or want additional  

numbers?  
Just call  

Hilary on 868590.  

Hanney War 
Memorial Hall 

 
 
 
 
To book the Hall, the 

Committee Room, or the 
Olde Hanney Room, 

contact 
Graham Garner on 

01235 868684 
hwmh.hanney@gmail.com 

Hanney News welcomes articles or letters. 
Please submit items to the Editor,  

preferably by email, or use the Hanney News post 
box in the Community Shop, or by post/delivery to  

Hanney News Global International HQ.  
Mulberry House, Winter Lane,  

West Hanney, Oxfordshire, OX12 0LF 
Editor - Jim Stagg - 01235 867500,   

hanneynews@gmail.com 
Treasurer - Chris French - 01235 868876,   

chris-french@hotmail.co.uk 
Chief Distributor - Paul Haines - 01235 868811, 

paul@hainesp.plus.com 

Disclaimer 
Hanney News Association 

(HNA) and its members 
take no responsibility for 
anything that appears in 

Hanney News or its ‘flyers’, 
be it comment, opinion, 
information or advice. 

Neither does HNA warrant 
the work undertaken, 

services provided or advice 
given by any of its 

advertisers. The Editor 
reserves the right to alter, 
omit or hold over copy to a 

future issue.  
All material is copyright. 

Advertisers, please ring the Editor to  
discuss your requirements. 

I’ve heard that Russia is 
threatening to poison 
our honey, so watch out 
for any cagey bees! 


